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15 Steps to Transforming 
Yourself to a Strategic Leader

A Brief Summary
BY DR. TED MARRA

If	you	to	begin	a	search	for	‘Strategic	Leadership’,	where	would	you	begin?	First,	you	would	need	a	defini?on	
of	your	terms	to	guide	your	search.	To	me,	‘Strategic	Leadership’	is,	unlike	most	of	the	materials	wriDen	on	
‘leadership’,	has	applica?on	to	both	organiza?ons	as	well	as	members	of	the	leadership	team	of	that	
organiza?on.	It	is,	in	both	cases,	dis?nctly	‘outcome’	oriented	as	opposed	to	the	typical	preponderance	of	
literature	on	leadership	that	aDempts	to	define	what	leadership	is	or	should	be	to	be	effec?ve	and	efficient.	In	
fact,	the	aDempt	to	define	leadership	has	been	going	on	as	long	as	I	can	remember,	and	it	started	before	I	
began	my	career	44	years	ago	with	the	likes	of	well-known	gurus	such	as	Peter	Drucker	in	the	1950’s.	Even	
then,	however,	Peter	Drucker	saw	that	leadership	was	much	more	about	’doing	the	right	things’	for	an	
organiza?on	as	opposed	to	‘doing	things	right’.	To	me,	Strategic	Leadership,	in	one	aspect	at	least	combines	
these	to	say,	‘doing	the	right	things	right’	for	the	organiza?on.	

For	over	50	years	academics,	consultants	and	business	leaders	pondered	–	wrote	about,	studied	and	
discussed	leadership	with	what	I	would	consider	new	insight	and	a	lot	of	repe??on.	We	will	discuss	some	of	
this	briefly	below.	While	‘Built	to	Last’	by	Collins	and	Porras	is	a	?meless	classic	and	one	from	which	I	derived	
even	more	on	my	second	read	than	my	first	as	well	as	the	outcome	of	strategic	leadership	shown	below	
based	on	its	thoughts,	ideas	and	examples;	the	next,	and	probably	even	more	notable	classic	was	‘Good	to	
Great’	by	Collins	around	2001	or	so	a[er	a	mul?-year	research	effort	by	a	significant	team	of	people.	It	was	
this	book	was	somewhat	of	a	breakthrough	which	introduced	the	5	Levels	of	Execu?ve	and	one	which	I	shall	
use	as	a	star?ng	point	to	reach	toward	Strategic	Leadership.	

In	‘Good	to	Great’,	Level	5	was	defined	as:	‘Builds	enduring	greatness	through	a	paradoxical	combina?on	of	
personal	humility	and	professional	will’.	The	challenge	was	that	many	execu?ves	failed	to	understand	exactly	
what	this	mean	or	if	they	did,	they	were	unsure	what	ac?ons	were	required	to	get	there.	However,	it	went	on	
to	say	that	there	were	certain	ac?ons	performed	by	Level	5	leaders	which	separate	them	from	the	rest	of	the	
leaders	and	senior	execu?ves.	
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•   The	first	step	if	their	ability	to	iden?fy	and	include	right	people	with	them	towards	achieving	
goals.	Unlike	the	tradi?onal	method	of	building	strategies	and	then	looking	for	the	right	people	to	
carry	them	out,	they	take	a	different	route.	It’s	about	geang	the	right	people	on	board	and	then	
deciding	on	the	des?na?on.	

•   They	also	do	not	shy	away	from	facing	and	accep?ng	brutal	truths	and	reali?es	of	data,	numbers	
and	situa?ons	but	at	the	same	?me	they	do	not	lose	hope	of	a	beDer	future.	

•   They	also	strive	towards	aligning	consistent	efforts	towards	a	goal,	rather	than	giving	one	massive	
push.	They	believe	in	small	but	firm	pushes	to	bring	in	the	momentum.	

•   They	also	exercise	their	judgment	to	understand	an	aspect,	in	depth	and	thoroughly,	rather	than	
burdening	themselves	with	myriad	informa?on.	

•   They	prac?ce	and	encourage	a	disciplined	approach	towards	their	work	life	and	as	visionaries	use	
carefully	iden?fied	technologies	to	give	their	businesses	strategic	advantage.	

All	good	things,	no	doubt.	We	will	soon	address	what	I	consider	to	be	the	requirements	to	not	just	be	Level	5,	
but	to	be	an	even	more	relevant,	powerful	member	of	the	leadership	team	–	one	which	engages	in	Strategic	
Leadership.	But	again,	a	good	ques?on	to	always	ask	yourself	is,	‘Who	would	want	to	be	led	by	you	and	why?’	

First,	allow	me	to	say	that	if	one	considered	the	quality	of	leadership	in	much	the	way	one	considers	the	
quality	of	many	other	products	we	purchase	–	somewhat	of	a	stretch,	but	maybe	not	as	much	as	you	think,	
the	result	would	be	that	on	average	Level	5	leadership	represent	approximately	1.9%	or	all	leadership.	Not	a	
lot.	Then	you	read	in	‘Good	to	Great’	that	of	the	1435	companies	evaluated	in	the	study	by	Collins	and	his	
team,	only	0.5%	or	leadership	fit	into	Level	5!	

You	may	say	that	the	answer	is	the	need	for	educa?on	–	for	knowledge,	yet	study	a[er	study	by	such	
pres?gious	organiza?ons	as	the	CIPD	in	the	U.K.	have	?me	and	again	shown	that	the	M.B.A./E.M.B.A./
Execu?ve	Development	knowledge	provided	by	academics	is	disconnected	from	the	real	needs	of	their	
organiza?ons.	Other	research	has	shown	that	despite	the	billions	of	dollars	or	Euros	spent	annually	on	
execu?ve	development,	there	is	no	indica?on	at	all	that	the	quality	of	leadership	around	the	world	has	
improved!	Harvard	Business	Review	surveys	of	the	world’s	best	CEO’s	show	that	as	many	as	75%	of	them	
possess	NO	M.B.A.	or	E.M.B.A.	As	a	consequence,	one	must	ques?on	if	knowledge	acquisi7on	is	the	right	
answer	or	trying	to	define	the	characteris?cs	of	leadership	as	a	well-known	business	school	has	done	below	in	
the	sample	presented.	O[en	consultancies	in	the	360-degree	instruments	do	the	same	thing!	

1.	 Judgement	

2.	 Cri?cal	faculty	

3.	 Crea?vity	

4.	 Planning	

5.	 Perspec?ve	

6.	 Learning-Oriented	

7.	 Conceptual	thinking	

8.	 Adaptability	

9.	 Integrity	

10.	 Stress	tolerance	
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And	35	others!	In	my	opinion,	not	overly	helpful.	Even	Superman	on	a	good	day	would	be	unable	to	measure	
up!	Strategic	thinking	(as	much	of	a	talent	as	a	skill);	being	intensively	intui?ve;	visionary;	systems	thinking;	
and	many	others	which,	from	my	experience	I	would	include,	are	obvious	by	their	absence.	

As	my	going	away	present,	allow	me	to	state	my	empirical	evidence,	confirmed	by	many	expert	prac??oners	
such	as	myself	around	the	world,	which	says	simply	that	in	90%+	of	the	situa?ons	when	you	see	even	a	good	
organiza?on	under-perform	or	fail,	the	failure	is	one	of	leadership.	

My	strong	belief	is	that	what	is	needed	is	a	strong	focus	on	knowledge	applica7on,	asking	the	right	
ques7ons	and	the	outcomes	which	should	be	sought	by	leadership.	In	the	laDer,	leadership	should	be	guided	
by	the	behaviors	and	prac?ces	which	are	going	to	produce	the	following	ul7mate	Strategic	Leadership	
organiza7onal	outcome:	

You,	as	well	as	the	members	of	the	leadership	team,	collabora5ng	as	‘all	one	team’,	‘doing	the	‘right	things	
right’	for	the	organiza5on	

-  	builds	the	organiza5on	so	it	endures	the	test	of	change,	5me	and	turbulence	through	con5nuous	
introspec5on,	reflec5on	and	re-inven5on;		

-  consistently	sets	the	standard	for	excellence	in	their	industry	(and	possibly	outside	their	industry);		

-  con5nuously	produces	results	which	are	the	benchmark	in	their	industry	(and	possibly	outside	their	
industry);	and	

-  has	an	unwavering	commitment	to	ensuring	ever	increasing	value	

is	created	and	delivered	to	all	stakeholders	in	ever	more	innova7ve	ways.	

So,	just	how	does	one	go	from	where	you	are	today	as	a	member	of	the	leadership	team	or	a	leader	of	
tomorrow	or	as	someone	who	believes	strongly	they	have	poten?al	–	have	talent	that	they	have	not	yet	been	
mo?vated	or	able	to	release	or	which,	even	when	it	is,	o[en	goes	unno?ced	in	your	organiza?on,	evolve	from	
even	a	Level	5	to	becoming	a	member	of	the	Strategic	Leadership	team?	Where	should	you	focus	aDen?on?	
Where	should	you	relentlessly	pursue	inves?ng	your	?me	and	energy	to	develop	the	right	way?	Allow	me	to	
offer	some	sugges?on	based	upon	my	44	years	of	experience.	Here	are	what	I	believe	‘count	most’	in	geang	
you	to	the	top	of	your	game	and	the	top	of	your	league.	

Strategic	Leadership	possesses	some	if	not	all	of	the	following	traits	and	talents	which	act	as	catalysts	to	cause	
the	outcomes	desired	–	the	outcomes	indicated	in	the	above	‘ul7mate	Strategic	Leadership	organiza7onal	
outcome’:	

1.	 An	Inspired	Workforce	

a.	 If	you	are	looking	for	‘cause	and	effect’	look	no	further	than	these	three	vital	factors	to	get	
you	80%+	of	the	way	there:	

i.	 A	vision	which	is	truly	‘visionary’	–	one	that	excites	people	and	makes	them	
passionate	in	its	pursuit	

� �  of �3 8

http://globalriskacademy.com/p/strategic-thinking


�
Enroll in course on: 

globalriskacademy.com/p/strategic-thinking	

�

ii.	An	organiza?onal	Purpose	which	not	only	aDracts	and	retains	talent,	but	energizes	
people	to	be	their	very	best	in	remaining	true	to	that	reason	why	your	organiza?on	
exists	

iii.	 Role	model	behavior	and	prac?ces	by	a	leadership	team	that	is	a	team	–	
being	exemplars	and	living	the	values	of	the	organiza?on,	encouraging	people	to	
achieve	their	full	poten?al	and	reinforcing	the	vision,	purpose	and	values	of	the	
organiza?on	at	every	opportunity	enabling	and	mo?va?ng	people	to	follow	their	
example	

2.	 A	Leadership	Team	that	is,	in	fact,	a	‘team’	

a.	 The	unfortunate	fact	is	that	while	we	o[en	refer	to	the	‘leadership	team’,	no	such	‘team’	
truly	exists	as	the	C-Suite	execu?ves	too	o[en	do	not	understand	or	prac?ce	the	tenets	of	
effec?ve	teamwork	nor	do	they	very	o[en,	unless	compelled,	collaborate	as	they	could	or	
should	for	the	benefit	of	the	organiza?on.	

i.	 Being	an?-role	models	for	the	workforce	does	liDle	to	encourage	their	teamwork	
or	collabora?on.	

3.	 A	Leadership	Team	which	rou7nely	exhibits	their	relentless	pursuit	of	‘doing	the	right	things	right’	
for	the	organiza7on.	

a.	 To	me	this	is	all	about	remaining	true	to	your	purpose	at	all	?mes	and	tes?ng	every	project,	
ini?a?ve	and	investment	against	the	vision	to	ensure	it	will	move	the	organiza?on	closer	to	
achieving	it.	It	goes	without	saying	only	the	highest	standards	of	integrity	and	transparency	
are	acceptable.	

b.	 The	con?nuous	pursuit	of	excellence	is	also	another	one	of	the	vital	legs	to	achieving	this	
ul?mate	Strategic	Leadership	organiza?onal	outcome.	

4.	 Excep7onal	Stakeholder	Rela7onships	

a.	 Ensuring	the	workforce	from	the	factory	floor	or	frontline	to	the	C-Suite	have	the	requisite	
skills	and	use	them	to	build	excep?onal	internal	working	rela7onships	and/or	where	
appropriate	excep?onal	external	stakeholder	rela7onships	with	customers,	suppliers,	
partners	and	others	which	are	cri?cally	important	to	the	long-term	success	–	
compe??veness	and	profitable	growth	of	your	organiza?on	

5.	 A	Release	of	the	Full	Crea7vity	and	Innova7on	of	the	Organiza7on	

a.	 Establishing	appropriate	forums	such	as	‘Crea?vity	Labs’	designed	to	turn	even	your	worst	
performers	into	superstars	in	terms	of	genera?ng	commercially	viable	innova?ons	which	
deliver	value	to	all	key	stakeholders.	
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b.	 Clearly	a	culture	of	crea?vity	and	innova?on	must	be	nurtured	as	well	as	ensuring	an	
innova7on	management	system,	Human	Resources	systems	which	reinforce	the	behaviors	
and	prac?ces	desired	as	they	relate	to	crea?vity	and	innova?on,	value	crea?on	measured	in	
terms	of	‘benefits’	–	recognized	and	appreciated	by	stakeholders	and	that	is	just	the	
‘shortlist’.		

6.	 An	Organiza7on	aligned	around	its	Vision	

a.	 This	is	an	organiza?on	that	behaves	as	‘all	one	team’	focused	on	the	common	goal	or	
achieving	the	vision,	everyone	-	department,	func?on,	division	and	business	unit	clearly	
understanding	and	being	capable	of	making	their	specific	contribu?on	to	successful	
achievement	of	that	vision	–	no	distrac?on,	hidden	agendas	or	pulling	in	opposing	
direc?ons	or	being	at	cross-purposes	with	one	another.	

7.	 Value	is	Being	Con7nuously	Created	and	Delivered	to	all	Key	Stakeholders	

a.	 It	is	my	firm	belief	that	underneath	the	stated	or	explicit	purpose	of	any	organiza?on	worth	
its	salt,	there	is	an	implicit	purpose	and	that	purpose	is	the	con?nuous	crea?on	and	delivery	
of	value	to	all	key	stakeholders	

b.	 Value	is	one	of	the	most	important	strategic	concepts	of	the	past	20	years	and	is	a	vital	
source	of	differen?a?on	and	compe??ve	advantage	as	well	as	the	founda?on	for	secure	
and	excep?onal	stakeholder	rela?onships.	

c.	 Value	should	be	defined	as	any	intangible	or	tangible	benefit	which	the	compe??on	or	
alternate	provider	is	either	unwilling	or	unable	to	provide.	There	are	some	11	sources	of	
value	I	have	iden?fied	in	my	44	years	of	work	around	the	globe,	but	most	organiza?ons	
focus	on	only	2-3	and	don’t	do	a	par?cularly	good	job	with	those!	

8.	 An	Excep7onally	Agile	Organiza7on	

a.	 As	we	know,	the	only	constant	is	change.	Change	is	coming	faster,	having	greater	impact	and	
is	occurring	more	frequently	than	ever.	

b.	 Being	agile	means	being	able	to	iden?fy,	assess	and	act	(e.g.,	make	a	decision	and	execute)	
on	an	opportunity	or	counter	a	threat	beDer	and	faster	than	a	compe?tor	or	other	provider.	

c.	 Two	of	the	most	important	cri?cal	success	factors	for	becoming	agile	are	(1)	having	a	world-
class	‘sensing	system’	and	(2)	Hyper-Decision	Making.	

d.	 Agility	together	with	the	‘sensing	system’	described	below	and	Hyper-Decision	Making,	are	
also	requirements	for	an	organiza?on	to	be	excep?onal	at	‘adapta?on’	to	change	where	
adapta?on	is	the	an?cipa?on	or	rapid	and	appropriate	response	to	changes	in	the	external	
opera?ng	environment.	
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9.	 Establish	a	World-Class	(among	the	best)	‘Sensing	System’	

a.	 Like	the	‘whiskers	of	a	cat’	without	which	its	judgement	would	be	impaired,	so	it	is	with	
organiza?ons	without	a	world-class	‘sensing	system’	which	is	comprehensive	and	integrated	
and	captures	all	vital	data	and	informa?on	–	including	the	‘vital	few’	Key	Performance	
Indicators	at	the	right	level	to	be	sensi?ve	to	changes	internally	within	the	organiza?on	as	
well	as	externally	in	its	opera?ng	environment	–	not	just	the	standard	market	share,	EBIT,	
profitably	types	of	KPI’s!	In	fact,	a	new	genera?on	of	balanced	scorecard	is	now	required	as	
we	move	further	into	the	future	to	account	for	the	increase	in	cri?cal	parameters	that	can	
impact	an	organiza?on’s	long-term	or	enduring	success	and	compe??veness.	

10.	 Evolu7on	of	Your	Organiza7on	to	a	State	of	Hyper-Decision	Making	

a.	 Taking	the	discussion	above	regarding	‘change’	to	heart	has	one	huge	implica?on	and	that	
simply	is	the	absolute	need	to	make	more	op7mal	decisions	faster	than	ever	–	a	state	of	
Hyper-Decision	Making	where	not	only	are	the	key	strategic	posi?ons	within	the	
organiza?on	iden?fied	and	filled	with	the	most	talented	people	as	the	decisions	made	in	
those	posi?ons	can	make	the	difference	between	winning	and	losing	in	the	marketplace,	
but	they	have	been	trained	and	are	coached	in	decision-making.	No	longer	is	decision-
making	taken	for	granted	or	considered	a	zero-sum	game	as	the	consequence	is	too	costly	
to	your	organiza?on.	

11.	 Strategy	Execu7on	and	Appropriate	Pa7ence	and	Support	

a.	 Research	has	shown	that	while	many	CEO’s,	in	fact	nearly	85%,	are	pleased	with	their	
strategy	being	correct,	only	14%	believe	their	organiza?on	has	done	well	execu?ng	that	
strategy.	

b.	 O[en	?mes	I	have	seen	a	lack	of	pa?ence	–	a	need	for	instant	gra?fica?on	on	the	part	of	
senior	management	otherwise	the	strategy	is	scrapped	and	replaced	with	a	new	‘supposed’	
silver	bullet.	Eventually	people	lose	energy	and	interest	as	their	organiza?on	becomes	a	
member	of	the	‘program	of	the	month	club’.	

c.	 In	addi?on,	many	?mes	there	are	so	many	key	business	objec?ves,	all	#1	priority	of	course,	
that	there	are	not	enough	resources	to	gain	trac?on.	Proper	support	is	not	given	because	
no	effort	was	made	by	senior	management	to	properly	priori?ze	the	key	business	objec?ves	
let	alone	align	them	with	the	vision!	

12.	 Design	of	the	Right	Organiza7onal	Business	Model	and	Keeping	it	Refreshed	Through	Time	

a.	 Controversy	reigns	supreme	over	what	a	business	model	is	or	isn’t.	The	fact	of	the	maDer	is	
that	there	are	8	components	to	a	business	model	including	the	leadership	team	whose	role	
it	is	to	synergize	the	other	7	components.	
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b.	 One	of	the	most	cri7cal	of	the	components,	although	they	are	all	cri?cal	to	enduring	
success,	is	‘renewal’	which	is	the	seamless	integra?on	of	adapta?on,	crea?vity	&	innova?on	
and	con?nuous	learning.	It	is	this	component,	more	than	any	other	that	keeps	an	
organiza?on’s	business	model	fresh	and	in	step	with	the	changing	business	environment	as	
organiza?ons	has	been	the	case	with	such	organiza?ons	as	Proctor	&	Gamble,	Johnson	
&Johnson,	Google	and	a	select	number	of	others.	

13.	 Achieve	Human	Performance	Excellence	Breaking	the	Barriers	of	Tradi7on	and	Thinking	Outside	
the	Box	

a.	 One-day	senior	execu?ves	will	awaken	to	the	realiza?on	that	it	is	their	people	more	than	
any	single	factor	which	either	enables	their	organiza?on	to	succeed	or	causes	it	to	fail	–	the	
laDer	being	a	case	where	senior	management	is	o[en	an	unwiang	co-conspirator	in	the	
debacle.	

b.	 Recognizing	that	your	organiza?on	may	well	be	over-managed	and	under-led	and	now	
evolving	it	to	one	iden?fied	as	having	inspira?onal	leadership	and	talent	aDrac?on	and	
reten?on	can	be	a	long	road,	but	if	you	hope	to	ever	reach	your	full	poten?al	as	an	
organiza?on,	it	is	an	essen?al	road	to	follow.	

c.	 The	key	words	here	are:	engage	(i.e.,	strengthen	the	emo?onal	bond	between	your	people	
and	your	organiza?on;	as	well	as	to	listen,	learn	and	act	on	what	was	learned),	enable,	
empower,	inspire,	ensure	par7cipa7on,	have	regular	2-way	communica7on	–	total	
transparency,	build	and	maintain	trust,	make	them	passionate	and	energized	about	what	
they	are	doing	to	succeed	and	help	their	organiza?on	be	successful.	Start	with	that	and	you	
will	be	amazed	at	the	transforma?on	your	organiza?on	undergoes!	

d.	 Always	remember	that	if	you	ever	have	to	choose	between	world-class	processes	and	
mediocre	people	or	world-class	people	and	mediocre	processes,	always	choose	the	laDer!	

e.	 Release	the	crea7vity	of	everyone	in	the	organiza7on	–	stop	holding	it	cap?ve!	This	
includes	senior	management	each	one	of	which	should	possess	and	complete	weekly	and	
‘Idea	Book’	in	which	there	are	7	key	ques?ons	designed	to	s?mulate	crea?vity	and	
innova?on	which	adds	value.	These	ideas	should	be	shared	monthly	at	Management	
CommiDee	mee?ngs.	

14.	 Make	Strategic	Customer	Rela7onship	Management	an	Organiza7onal	Competency	

a.	 Literally	ensure	that	rela?onship	mastery	as	referred	to	above	and	human	performance	
excellence	together	with	processes	which	make	it	easy	for	customers	to	do	business	with	
you	and	enable	you	to	be	more	responsive	than	the	others	in	your	sector	or	industry	are	in	
place,	are	literally	woven	into	the	fabric	of	your	organiza?on’s	culture	–	making	it	a	
compe??ve	advantage	and	ensuring	your	organiza?on	is	intensely	customer	focused	
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15.	 Stop	Engaging	in	Prac7ces	which	are	Damaging	Your	Organiza7on	

a.	 As	part	of	my	Doctoral	Disserta?on,	I	conducted	research	to	iden?fy	the	behaviors	and	
prac?ces	of	senior	execu?ves	which	could	cause	their	organiza?on	to	under-perform	or	fail.	
These	I	referred	to	as	‘The	7	Deadly	Sins	of	Management’.	For	example,	one	of	these	was	
‘too	much	focus	on	the	numbers’	which	among	other	damage	created	to	an	organiza?on,	
this	prac?ce	destroys	teamwork	and	collabora?on.	

The	above	represent	what	I	would	consider	the	top	15	outcomes	you	should	be	considering	if	you	have	any	
hope	of	reaching	the	ul7mate	Strategic	Leadership	outcome	stated	near	the	beginning	of	this	document.	
There	are	others,	but	possibly	less	impacxul	on	your	organiza?on’s	performance.	

What	we	are	reaching	for	at	The	Global	Risk	Academy	is	providing	you	with	insighbul	programmes	which	
focus	on	best	prac7ce	applica7ons	learned	over	years	of	experience	around	the	world	–	not	just	knowledge	
acquisi7on.	This	knowledge	applica7on	is	designed	to	enable	you	to	achieve	the	above	outcomes	above	
and	more.	It’s	a	journey	worth	taking!
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